ELSTREE AND BOREHAMWOOD TOWN COUNCIL  

ENVIRONMENT AND PLANNING COMMITTEE 
MINUTES of a meeting held in the Meeting Room of Elstree & Borehamwood Town Council Offices, Fairway Hall, Brook Close, Borehamwood on Tuesday 17 February 2015 at 7.00pm.
Present: 


Cllr G Franklin (Chairman in the Chair)





Cllr R Butler





Cllr C Kelly 





Cllr S Rubner (Substitution)





Cllr Mrs P Strack 
In attendance:


Cllr R Challice (Barnet Council)




H Jones – Town Clerk
54.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Mrs S Parnell (Other Business) (Cllr S Rubner substituted).
55.
DECLARATIONS OF COUNCILLORS' INTERESTS

There were none.
56.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 20 January 2015 were signed as a true record.
57.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS - HERTSMERE BOROUGH COUNCIL

A total of 30 applications received from the Borough Council were examined, on 17 of which the Committee had no specific objections to make, subject to the views of neighbours.  

The Committee made the following observations on the remaining applications:

15/0058/FUL - Land at former Affinity Sutton Site, 12 Elstree Way, Borehamwood WD6 1JE

Redevelopment of vacant office block to provide 88 flats in two blocks six storeys in height (26 x 1 bed, 59 x 2 bed, 3 x 3 bed flats) with public open space and associated car parking [comments by 17 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered the application to be an overdevelopment and expressed concerns over lack of sufficient parking arrangements and privacy of neighbouring properties.  Some Members queried the extent to which the application was compatible with the Elstree Corridor proposals.  The Committee reaffirmed its view that it preferred family sized dwellings (3 bedrooms) to be built in the area.
15/0061/CLP - 2 Warenford Way, Borehamwood WD6 5EW

Single storey side and rear extension & new front porch (Certificate of Lawful Development Proposed) [comments by 17 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.


15/0045/CLP - 32 Reston Path, Borehamwood WD6 5AU

Single storey rear extension and front porch extension. Certificate of Lawful Development (Proposed) [comments by 17 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
15/0006/FUL -17 Stangate Crescent, Borehamwood WD6 2PZ

Erection of new single storey, detached, 1 bedroom dwelling in garden on no 17 Stangate Crescent [comments by 18 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered the application to be an overdevelopment and expressed concerns over lack of sufficient parking arrangements.
15/0101/CLP - 16 Thirsk Road, Borehamwood WD6 5AX 

Erection of single storey side extension (Certificate of Lawful Development - Proposed)[comments by 20 February 2015] Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
15/0168/PD/56 - Elstree House, Elstree Way, Borehamwood WD6 1SD

Change of use from offices (B1) to residential (C3) to provide 80 one and two bedroom apartments

[comments by 26 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered the application to have a potential negative impact on the local economy by way of loss of commercial premises.  Lack of sufficient parking arrangements and a preference for family sized dwellings (3 bedrooms) to be built in the area were also cited as reasons to recommend refusal.
15/0155/CLE - Pennywell Manor, Fortune Lane, Elstree WD6 3RY

Single storey pool enclosure and garage.  (Certificate of Lawful Development Existing)[comments by  26 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
15/0173/HSE - 3 Sandringham Close, Borehamwood WD6 2FY

Retrospective application for conversion of garage to habitable room, replacing door with a window [comments by 27 February 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered retrospective applications to be outside the spirit of planning law.


15/0150/HSE - 51 Lullington Garth, Borehamwood WD6 2HD

Conversion of garage into habitable room [comments by 3 March 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered the conversion of a garage to a habitable room could have a potential negative impact on parking.
15/0183/CLP - 11 Fairburn Close, Borehamwood WD6 5EZ

Single storey rear extension (Certificate of Lawful Development Proposed) [comments by 4 March 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
15/0177/CLP - 19 Drayton Road, Borehamwood WD6 2DA

Loft conversion with hip to gable roof extension to include rear dormer window and roof lights to the front elevation.  Certificate of Lawful Development (Proposed) [comments by 4 March 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
15/0182/FUL - 5 Winstre Road, Borehamwood WD6 5DR

Construction of a 2 bed house adjacent to 5 Winstre Road to form an end of terrace dwelling [comments by 5 March 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered the application to be an overdevelopment.
15/0211/CLP - 2 Langdale Terrace, Manor Way, Borehamwood WD6 1RS

Loft conversion to include hip to gable roof alteration, rear dormer window and roof lights to the front elevation.  Certificate of Lawful Development (Proposed) [comments by 9 March 2015]

Observation – The Committee considered this Certificate of Lawful Development application to be outside the spirit of planning law.
58.
PLANNING DECISIONS - HERTSMERE BOROUGH COUNCIL
Details were received of decisions by the Borough Council relating to applications on which the Committee had submitted comments.
59. 
CLERK’S REPORT
Notice Board (Town Council Offices)
It was noted that due to the expansion of Town Council services, more detailed Council and Committee papers and increased requirements to publish information for the purposes of audit, a larger Town Council notice board was required outside Fairway Hall.  
Competitive quotes having been obtained, it was noted that the work to install a new board would be completed by the end of February 2015 and carried out under the Committee’s budget for carpark area improvements (1639/106).  
The existing noticeboard would be located nearer the double door entrance to Fairway Hall and could be utilised for the purpose of advertising mid-week classes held at Fairway Hall.  
It was also noted that quotes would be obtained for the installation of a flagpole outside Fairway Hall for future consideration by the Committee.
Notice Board (Proposal for Board outside 96 Shenley Road)
It was noted that Hertsmere Borough Council and Hertfordshire County Council had been asked to comment on the possibility of a Town Council notice board to be installed outside 96 Shenley Road in the 2015/16 Council Year.  The Committee would be notified of developments.
Grounds Team Van Replacement
The Town Clerk and Committee Chairman provided background information to Members concerning the work to agree a specification and quotes for a replacement Council Van.  
It was noted that delegated authority would be utilised to approved the expenditure from the designated Earmarked Reserve on the following basis (to be signed by the Mayor, Committee Chairman and Town Clerk):
“The Council has built up an earmarked reserve to purchase a replacement Van to be used to carry out Council services (transporting personnel and equipment to and from Council managed sites, events and meetings).  In consultation with the Council Warden and Chairman of the Environment and Planning Committee it has been agreed that there are both sufficient funds in the reserve and a need to replace the existing Van.

Funds available in EMR:
 £12,500 (312: Van Replacement Fund)

Identified Item for purchase:
Ford Transit Panel Van with roof rack





Tow bar and electrical connection





Deadlocks





Town Council livery





Orange roof light

Cost:



Three best value quotes have been obtained

Part Exchange:

£450 for current Council Van

Approval:


In view of timescales and items being on sale for limited periods, it is recommended that the Town Clerk be authorised to approve expenditure for the above (with the van purchase ranging between £7,800 and £9,600 and with the aim of obtaining a vehicle with a mileage of less than 35,000 miles).

Notification of expenditure will be submitted to Full Council on 18 March 2015.”

Stapleton Gardens Allotments Update
It was noted that due to the need to obtain reports to support the requisite planning permissions, the opening of Stapleton Gardens Allotments was unlikely to occur at Easter 2015.  It was noted that the Council would be guided by the contractors undertaking the project together with Officers in the planning department of Hertsmere Borough Council.
Allotment trophy and prize policy
The Melrose Allotment prize winners were noted as follows:

	
	Best Plot

(The Alf Warman Cup)

To be engraved
	Best Effort

(Best Effort Cup)

To be Engraved
	Most Produce

(The Neil and Fe Mapp Cup)

Not engraved

	
	
	
	

	2013
	H Stamp (E3 A&B)


	R Caetano (C4)
	A Bennet

	2014
	J & D Pop (H7)
	A Gallagher (C5)


	H Beyzade (I10)


It was further noted that the 2014 prizes would be awarded to winners at the Annual Parish Meeting on 11 March 2015.

It was AGREED that:
(i)
the Melrose Allotment trophies (the Alf Warman Cup, Best Effort Cup and Neil and Fe 
Mapp Cup) be retained by the Town Council with winners being photographed with 
these items when presented with the prize;

(ii)
trophy engraving (if required) be arranged and paid for by the Town Council in relation 
to (i) above; and

(iii)
the Melrose Allotment winners be presented with a non-engraved trophy (same design as 
Allum Lane trophies) to retain for one year and to return to the Town Council when 
requested (to be awarded to the following year’s winner).

Joint Hertsmere Borough Council/Town Council Planning Meeting
It was noted that provisional dates had been set for the Joint Hertsmere Borough Council/Town Council Planning Meeting which were subject to confirmation after the 2015 Local Council Elections and determination of the Environment and Planning Committee membership at the Annual Council meeting on 13 May 2015.  The provisional dates were:
· Wednesday 10 June 2015 at 2.30 pm (Civic Offices)

· Wednesday 18 November 2015 at 2.30 pm (Civic Offices)

Sponsorship of Planting

It was noted that a local garden nursery firm had approached the Committee Chairman in order to investigate the possibility of providing a sponsorship arrangement with the Authority (i.e. to undertake local civic planting and to advertise on site and/or through other Council media including The Town Crier publication).  
It was noted that the Town Clerk would arrange a meeting with the firm in order to establish the facts of the proposal, to clarify any regulation surrounding such a possibility and, if appropriate, to share the information with partner organisations carrying out planting work in the area, e.g. The First Impressions group.
60.
CLOSURE

The Meeting closed at 8.30 pm. 

It was noted that the next meeting was scheduled for Tuesday 17 March 2015 at 7.00 pm.
Date:..............................................

CHAIRMAN...........................................................
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